GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 29 August 2019 at 7:00pm.

Present



Mr A. Jones (Chairman)

Mr E. Convery 

Ms H. Hannan
Mrs Moughtin 

Apologise


Mr I. Davison (Deputy Chairman)
Mr B. Heath

Mr D. Lace

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME
	19/027
	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the August meeting which was delayed and rescheduled from 15 August 2019. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	19/028
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 18 July 2019. Mr Convery proposed the approval of these minutes. Mrs Moughtin seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. 

The Chairman welcomed Mr Begley to the meeting at 7:05 pm and sought approval to consider Item 11 on the agenda. This was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.

The Chairman asked Mr Begley the Commissioners’ Accountant to present the 2018/19 Statement of Accounts:

The Commissioners’ Accountant reported the preparation of the Statement of Accounts for the year ending 31 March 2019 had been more challenging than usual from a staff resource perspective in a relatively quiet year of financial transactions. The accounts showed generally positive news with a profit of £114,763 shown on page 16. This profit was less than the £168,000 profit from last financial year shown on page 17 although approximately £70,000 was spent on replacing the Headland’s sandstone wall. The Commissioners overall reserve has increased to £958,009. On page 15 the rates income had increased from £1,394,000 to £1,432,000 this was largely due to a £4 per household increase in refuse rate and a 1.6% increase in the rateable value of properties in Peel. The Commissioners’ Accountant advised more information on the Commissioners’ income and expenditure within the financial year is detailed on pages 39 to 41. He reported office salaries increased from £561,000 to £591,000. The majority of these costs were attributed to the 55p per hour salary increase; the employment of seasonal workers, the employment of agency staff and pension contributions. The cost of the Commissioners’ premises had increased from £197,870 to £281,153. £73,000 of these costs were attributed to repairs to the Commissioners’ land including the replacement of the Headland’s sandstone wall; the installation of flags on the Promenade and toilet refurbishment works.  Campsite costs were lower following the internal refurbishment works undertaken last year to the shower block. On page 40 the campsite income had decreased but had still exceeded its £100,000 budget. The drainage recharge costs increased to £9,000 to undertake a complete cycle of gully emptying in the town. The recharges for the Peel and Western District Housing Committee and the Department of Infrastructure Housing increased to their budgeted value. On page 41 the Central and Technical costs had increased by £40,000 this is attributed to higher one off project legal costs; accountancy costs to assist in staff resourcing at the end of the year; bad debt and computer costs associated with the purchase of a replacement office server. This £40,000 was largely offset by income from events, lower insurance costs and administration income.  The Commissioners’ Accountant advised the increase in the housing administration allowance can largely be attributed to an increase in rents during the year. The Commissioners Accountant stated page 33 of the accounts dealt with social housing. Housing deficiency payments had fallen from £447,701 to £383,610. Rents including rates had increased from £1,833,000 to £2,003,000 and no new loans had been taken out in the financial year. A summary of the housing costs were detailed on page 16 where the capital payment remain the same and the housing maintenance was carried out with a £6,210 surplus. This resulted in an increase in the housing maintenance reserve to £219,470. The capital receipts remain at £153,000 and the pension reserve rose by £27,000. The Commissioners’ Accountant reported the balance sheet on page 18 showed the Commissioners assets had increased  from £42,073,723 to £45,777,491. The value of social housing assets had increased and the value of commercial assets had fallen from £4,800,000 to £4,300,000. Debtors had increased to £345,000 with £100,000 of this debt owed by Peel and Western District Housing Committee for the payment of an invoice in January 2019 and the Cash at the bank had decreased by £73,000 as a consequence of making this payment. Long term borrowing has decreased from £13,000,000 to £12,000,000 and the overdraft remains at £3,100,000. The Commissioners’ Accountant advised some of the overdraft required converting into capital and no new loans had been taken out in the financial year.
The Chairman thanked the Commissioners’ Accountant for his additional work this year. The Town Clerk advised these Statement of Accounts were certified for external audit which had commenced on 19 August 2019. Mr Convery proposed the Commissioners’ Accountant report and the certified statement of Accounts should be approved for audit purposes. This proposal was seconded by Ms Hannan and the Board unanimously agreed. The Town Clerk requested the Board’s approval of the external auditor’s Audit Plan for these Statement of Accounts. The Board unanimously agreed to approve the Audit Plan which was signed by the Chairman and the Town Clerk. The signing of the Audit Plan was proposed by Ms Hannan with Mr Convery seconding this proposal. 

The Town Clerk presented the Statement of Accounts for the year ending 31 March 2019 for the Corrin Town Park Trust. Ms Hannan proposed the approval of these accounts. This proposal was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed. The Chairman and the Town Clerk signed the Statement of Accounts for the year ending 31 March 2019 for the Corrin Town Park Trust.

The Town Clerk presented the Statement of Accounts for the year ending 31 March 2019 for the Harry Hill Ward Library Trust. Ms Hannan proposed the approval of these accounts. This proposal was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.
The Chairman and the Town Clerk signed the Statement of Accounts for the year ending 31 March 2019 for the Harry Hill Ward Library Trust.

The Commissioners’ Accountant left the meeting at 7:25pm.
The Chairman returned to Item 2 on the agenda.

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING

	19/029
	Item 19/021 Registration of Electors 

The Chairman reported the Commissioners’ petition was rejected because the Commissioners could have taken this matter to the high court. The Clerk of Tynwald had not contacted the Commissioners or the Chairman to advise why this had occurred.

Item 19/021 Civic Sunday

The Board noted the Commissioners’ had sent out the invitations for the Civic Sunday which is scheduled to take place on 22 September 2019 at noon.

Item 19/021 Call for Sites Northern and Western Area Plan

The Board noted the committee was appointed and the consultation response must be submitted prior to 31 November 2019.

Item 19/021 Notice of Motion Climate Emergency

The Board noted the December 2019 deadline for the completion of the report and Ms Hannan requested the first meeting should take place in September 2019.

Item 19/022 Guidelines on Quarterly Standards of Performance

The Board noted their concerns relating to the operational nature of these standards were reported to the Minister for Infrastructure by the Chairman and the Town Clerk at a meeting on 28 August 2019.  The Town Clerk reported this is an ongoing issue with the Department and applies to waste and housing. 

19/022 Discretionary Powers on Residency for Housing Waiting Lists

The Board noted their concerns relating to the ultra vires removal of the housing authorities discretionary powers concerning duration of residence and the lack of consultation on this matter prior to the implementation of the Tynwald order were reported to the Minister for Infrastructure by the Chairman and the Town Clerk at a meeting on 28 August 2019.  The Town Clerk reported the use of the discretionary authority had not been reported to date because the Commissioners had not received the necessary information from the applicant to date..

Item 19/023 Viking Longboat Festival

The Board noted a trader’s licence was issued. The Town Clerk reported the trader had not set up in within the road closure area in contravention of the conditions of this licence and an apology had been received from the trader for this oversight.

19/024 Internal Audit Report

The Board noted the content of the internal audit report and agreed this document was to be released to the external auditor.

19/024 2018/19 Statement of Accounts Item

The Board noted this matter had been discussed earlier in the meeting at agenda item 11.

19/025 Disabled Parking in Atholl Place

The Board noted a communication requesting the reinstatement of the two disabled bays outside the chemist shop in Atholl Place had been sent to the Department of Infrastructure. The Town Clerk reported he had discussed this matter with the Department’s officers and they were considering relocating the reserved space onto the other side of Atholl Place outside the pet shop.

19/025 Town and Country Planning Use Class and Change of Use Orders

The Board noted this matter would be considered by the Lead Member Committee for Property and Asset Management at their next meeting.

19/026 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Board noted no any other business items required consideration at this time.

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS

	19/030
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update

The Chairman reported the Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had met on 27 June 2019 where the following matters were discussed:
The lead members considered and did not oppose the following applications: 19/00548/B Change of Use for Small Business at 17 North View, Peel; 19/00579/B Replacement windows at Granary Cottage, Charles Street, Peel; 19/00591/B Alteration to garden including Garden Room at Cair Vie, Ramsey Road, Peel; 19/00659/B Replacement conservatory at 2 Ballaterson Road, Peel; 19/00225/B Extensions to property at 1 Ballaterson Road, Peel (Amended Drawing); 19/00662/B Changes and extension to property at 19 Ballaterson Crescent, Peel; 19/00673/B Replacement windows and doors at 62 Glenfaba Road, Peel; and 19/00675/B Installation of metal staircase at Marina Cottage, 17-18 Shore Road, Peel.

The lead members opposed planning application 19/00653/B Construction of storage unit at Sunny Bank, Peveril Road, Peel because the development proposal removes the off street parking and will place reliance on the garages which could already be used as undercover storage. It should be noted there is insufficient space in front of the garages to park a vehicle without encroaching onto the public highway footway. This will result in additional parking Peveril Road which is a main traffic route into Peel.

The lead members considered the following planning decisions and agreed no further action was required: 19/00406/B Approval of replacement of roof tiles at 33 Douglas Street, Peel; 19/00419/B Approval of replacement windows at 24 Church Street, Peel; 19/00374/B Approval of replacement windows at 20 Glenfaba Road, Peel; 18/00899/B Refusal of replacement windows at 25 Church Street, Peel (Appeal Decision); and Demolition Notice Phase 3 Westlands Off Albany Road, Peel.

The lead members noted the content of the application for a street trading licence from Manx Fish Pickles and Pate dated 19 June 2019 for the inner breakwater in Peel. The lead members approved the street trader licence.

The Town Clerk reported the revised costs for the industrial unit from a steel industrial unit supplier and fabricator were not available and would be reported to the July 2019 Board meeting.

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 14 June 2019 concerning the Reayrt Aalin properties from the Commissioners’ Surveyor. They noted the works proposed were smaller and less expensive than the proposed capital scheme. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners’ Technical Officer would like the Surveyor to undertake a closer inspection of the roof before his report is taken forward. The lead members agreed the Commissioners should make the arrangements for this final inspection and undertake a pilot scheme to the top block of houses using the Commissioners’ housing reserve to assess the full scope of the works.

The lead members noted the Commissioners’ Valuer had completed the asset valuation for 2019 and this information would be reported to the Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee in July 2019.

The lead members noted the tenders for the enabling works for the new swimming pool were scheduled to be returned in the first week of July. This would permit the tender to be reported to the July Board meeting to allow works to commence in September 2019.

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 25 May 2019 from a resident of Close Corlett asking if they could purchase part of the public open space to provide a larger private garden. The lead members refused this application because the land was designated as public open space for this development.

The lead members noted the content of the new performance management standards from the Department of Infrastructure approved on 9 June 2019 and released in the Department’s communication dated 13 June 2019. The lead members stated the performance management standards now encompassed a large number of non-strategic operational standards. The lead members agreed these standards should be reported to the next Board meeting.

The lead members noted the Department of Infrastructure’s Western Housing Committee meeting was scheduled to take place on 23 July 2019 at Mylchreest Court. The lead members agreed they would attend this meeting.

The lead members noted the contents of anapplication to busk in Peel. The lead members agreed to allow a busking licence.

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 14 May 2019 from the Balanced Health Clinic to install footway bollards in the vicinity the archway access adjacent to the Peel News Centre to prevent vehicles parking on the footway and obstructing access for deliveries and customers. The lead members agreed to support this request.

The lead members noted the content of the Grace Baptist Church’s request to form a pedestrian entrance at the rear of their property to allow access into and over the Commissioners’ car park. The lead members agreed to refuse this request because it would reduce parking through the formation of an access and once access was granted it would put another restriction on the use of the Commissioners’ asset.

Item 4 Rent Setting 2020/21
The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s communication dated 2 August 2019 concerning social housing rents for 2020/21 and management fees. Ms Hannan stated low income tenants were facing cost of living increases in all their bills and the increase for social housing rents should be kept to 1% to ensure affordability. Mr Convery advised this was lower than the rate of inflation and would represent a decrease in the funding received to provide this service. Mrs Moughtin seconded Ms Hannan’s 1% increase in rent proposal subject to the fees percentages remaining unchanged and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 5 Planning Applications 19/00462/B Western Sewerage Treatment Plant (amended drawings)

The Board noted the content of the information contained within the amended drawings. The Town Clerk reported this information contained further clarification on the highway and tree planting issues referenced within the Commissioners’ initial response to this application. The Chairman proposed this additional information provided sufficient information to address the Commissioners’ comments and proposed the Commissioners should reiterate they did not oppose this application. This was proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed. 

Item 6 Planning Decisions

The Board noted no planning decisions were referred to the Board for consideration.

	
	
	

	EVENTS, COMMERCIAL INNOVATION AND WORKS ITEMS 
	19/031
	Item 8 Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Lead Member Committee 
Mrs Moughtin reported the Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Lead Member Committee had met on 29 July 2019 where the following matters were discussed:

The lead members’ evaluation of the Commissioners’ recent events were as follows:
The Beach Buddies on 4 May 2019 was a self-contained event which had not resulted in a noticeable increase in visitors in the Town.

The Oie Voaldyn event on 5 May 2019 was quieter than the previous year in part due to the colder weather conditions. The Town Clerk reported some of the funding for this event would not be available from the Year of Our Island next year and this event must find an alternative source of funding. The proposal to introduce licenced premises by a sponsor had not been supported for this family event in 2019 and the financing of the event would be a significant issue in 2020.

The Peel Day on 2 June, Sand Racing on 6 June and the Moddey Dhoo event on 6 June had all been significantly affected by the wettest TT festival in many years. These events had taken place on two of the better days during the festival but had been severely impacted by the rearranged racing schedule and road closures which were put in place when these events should have been at their busiest. This resulted in the cancellation of the Sand Racing and the low number of visitors to the other events. The lead members reported the wet weather conditions had increased trade in covered hospitality and eating venues throughout the TT festival to offset the poorer attendance at the events held in Peel.

The Viking Longboat Festival on 20 July had been busy. The operation of the mobile catering unit outside the closure area on East Quay had resulted in complaints from local permanent businesses. The Town Clerk reported the trader had apologised for not setting up in the closure area and the trader had confirmed he had been invited by the organisers to attend this event. 

The lead members noted the Beach Mission was scheduled to commence on 29 July 2019. He reported the Commissioners usually provide £105 to fund this event. The lead member agreed to give £105 funding for this event if the organisers contact the Commissioners to provide some financial assistance for this long standing event.

The lead members noted the content of the communication from Peel Youth Club requesting funding to operate their Summer activities. The lead members agreed to continue funding the Youth Club’s summer activities and donate £1,200 to the Club for this purpose.

The lead members noted the Technical Officer had received a request from the Carnival Organisers to assist in the preparation for this event through the provision of a Commissioners’ operative and van on 4 August 2019. Additional bin empting works were planned to assist in keeping the area tidy during this event. The lead members agreed to the provision of the Commissioners’ labour and equipment to assist in the operating of this event.

The lead members noted the arrangements were in place for the Vintage and Moddey Dhoo Motorcycle Club’s Festival of Motorsport event to be held on 27 August 2019. The Town Clerk advised the Vintage Motorcycle Club had asked the Commissioners to make a donation to the Sailor’s Shelter to permit the use of this facility during their event. The lead members agreed to make a donation to permit the use of the Sailor’s Shelter on 27 August 2019.

The lead members discussed options for a new winter event. The lead members agreed to assess the practicalities of having a skating rink placed in Peel during the Christmas and New Year period including the likely costs of providing this facility within the Town.

The lead members noted the content of a Peel Resident’s communication dated 11 July 2019 proposing the Commissioners meet a natural play promotor for inclusion in the playground scheme. The lead members agreed the Town Clerk could meet these representatives subject to it not resulting in a delay to the Board’s approved scheme. 

The lead members noted the Commissioners’ Architect was preparing design drawings for the link from the Town Hall to the Philip Christian Centre and the industrial unit at the top of the Commissioners’ yard. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners had ordered a new hoist valued at £25,000, funded the fire festival; funded the MGP event and purchased the temporary beach walkway.  He reported the St Peter’s Clock Tower refurbishment and public subscription funded clocks works were scheduled to commence on 5 August 2019. A  letter would be sent to the persons who had provided financial support to the St Peter’s clock project. The Town Clerk reported the new street lighting heads with scallop embellishment were scheduled to arrive in the near future.

The lead members noted the Board had considered the Surveyor’s communication recommending minor improvement works to the exterior of Reayrt Aalin properties could be undertaken. The lead members noted the Board had approved a pilot scheme using the Commissioners’ housing reserve funding for the external refurbishment of the block of houses located at the northern end of the Reayrt Aalin Estate to verify the scope of the works and to reduce the costs of this project. 

The lead members noted the Board had decided to liaise with a company who erected steel frame industrial buildings to obtain a cost effective and realistic cost for the Mill Road Industrial Unit project.

The lead members noted no subcontractor; procurement; defects; remedial works or health and safety issues were reported to the meeting.

The lead members noted an alternative hoist vehicle was being considered by the Commissioners and the Commissioners’ representatives were scheduled to visit the United Kingdom in the near future to view the vehicle prior to its purchase for £25,000.

The lead member noted the contents of the communication from a campsite user dated 1 July 2019 concerning camping costs at the Campsite. The lead members agreed this matter along with the low uptake of the season ticket for camping should be deferred until the completion of the 2019 camping season on 15 September 2019.

The Technical Officer requested the lead members consider the replacement mobile toilet and washing facilities which are installed at the campsite during the busy TT and Festival of Motorsport event periods. The Technical Officer advised the officers had visited the campsite and had assessed the installation of female toilets and showers in the television room and the use of the existing ladies toilets and shower facilities for male use during these busy periods. This could be a cost effective solution to provide additional facilities for these busier periods. The lead members agreed to obtain costings for the conversion of the television room and for providing new mobile toilet/washing facilities.

Item 8 Western Swimming Pool Playground Update

The Board approved £360,000 funding from the Commissioners’ reserves to fund the enabling works and the playground equipment at the Western Swimming Pool and Campsite. The Town Clerk advised a pre-contract letting meeting had taken place and the contractor for the enabling works was proposing a twelve week programme of work commencing on 16 September 2019 to allow this works to be completed prior to Christmas. The playground equipment could then be installed after the Christmas and New Year holiday period. The Town Clerk reported he had submitted the Section 109 or Section 73 application to the Department to permit a commencement of works in September 2019. The Board agreed works should commence on 16 September 2019 and no bookings for camping should be taken after this date.

The Board noted the content of the communication from a number of residents in Fuchsia Lane. The Chairman stated the construction of playground facilities in urban areas was necessary to serve the new developments on the outskirts of Peel and inevitably would need to be close to residential properties to allow children ease of access. He advised this location had been chosen because it was not immediately adjacent to any residential properties  It was adjacent to the swimming pool and Clothworkers School; it was on land zoned and used for leisure, and benefited from supervision by campsite and swimming pool staff. The Town Clerk advised the swimming pool were funding lighting and CCTV as part of this project and the Commissioners had already considered a planting scheme on the turf hedge on the opposite side of main road from the swimming pool to prevent children on their way to school from jumping over the turf hedge and onto this busy road. The Chairman proposed this turf hedge planting project could be taken forward by the Commissioners or by local residents as part of the current project which would increase screening for the residential properties. He could not support the requests for limitation on WIFI and duration of operation of the playground. The Chairman advised any antisocial behaviour including the existing knock and run and on street parking were not governed by the Commissioners and were matters for the Isle of Man Constabulary. Mrs Moughtin seconded the Chairman’s position on this matter and proposed the Commissioners should develop a suitable planting scheme with the assistance of local residents. The Board unanimously agreed to take forward a planting scheme to take into account local residents’ concerns.

Item 9 Sand Racing 29 August 2019

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 28 July 2019 from the Ramsey Motorcycle Club proposing sand racing event on Peel Beach on 29 August 2019. Mrs Moughtin proposed the use of Peel Beach and  the grant  £350 financial assistance was supported by the Lead Member Committee for Events, Commercial Innovation and Works. This proposal was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS


	19/032
	Item 10 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee
Ms Hannan reported the Finance and Staff Resources Lead Member Committee had met on 17 July 2019 where the following matter were discussed:

The lead members noted the content of the financial documentation provided to the meeting. The Town Clerk reported the initial profit and loss information had been reported to the Board on 1 May 2019. Further work had taken place and the information had been assessed by the Town Clerk and the Commissioners’ Accountant which had concluded in the preparation of the financial documentation provided to the Lead Member Committee for consideration at this meeting. The Town Clerk emphasised a small amount of further work was required and the Commissioners’ Accountant was scheduled to attend the August Board meeting prior to the external audit fieldwork commencing on 19 August 2019. 

The Commissioners’ Accountant highlighted the following information from the financial documentation: The Commissioners revenue for the year ending 31 March 2019 was showing a surplus of £105,000. £31,000 was attributable to additional rate income; £27,000 for the deferred purchase of a hoist; £23,000 for four uncompleted projects and a £24,000 reduction in the Commissioners’ operating costs. The £105,000 surplus would increase the Commissioners’ reserves to £958,000 with an additional £154,000 in capital receipts. The Commissioners had spent £412,000 of their £420,000 housing maintenance budget and the housing reserve is £220,000. The Commissioners’ Accountant reported the Commissioners have plans to reduce their reserves through the construction of a playground at the Western Swimming Pool, the construction of industrial units at Mill Road and undertaking a housing reserve refurbishment pilot scheme at Reayrt Aalin.  The pension liability had increased by £26,000 during the financial year and the revaluation of the Commissioners’ assets in 2019 had increased the value from £42,000,000 to £44,900,000. The Town Clerk reported £55,000 of capital expenditure was reported in the year to 31 March 2019 including £40,841 retention for the Beary Close scheme. £24,600 had been spent on equipment and plant. The Commissioners’ Accountant reported debtors had increased from £160,000 to £335,000 which included the £100,000 recharge for Peel and Western District Housing Committee. Cash was down from £1,330,000 to £1,260,000 until this recharge is settled. Bank Loans have increased from £16,000,000 to £17,000,000 through capitalization of the Commissioners’ overdraft facility to fund the Commissioners’ capital projects. The lead members expressed their thanks to the Commissioners’ Accountant for undertaking additional duties during the last financial year.

The lead members noted the project update previously reported by the Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee.
The lead member noted no rating appeals were reported to the Lead Member Committee.

The lead members noted the content of the draft Internal Audit report and agreed this document could be referred to the next Board meeting for consideration.

The lead members noted the content of the Commissioners’ Valuer’s report on the value of the Commissioners assets, the insurance value of the Commissioners assets and the estimated rental value of the Commissioners’ commercial assets.

The lead members deferred consideration of this item until Ms Hannan and the Head of Finance could attend the Lead Member Committee meeting.

Item 11 2018/19 Statement of Accounts

The Board noted this item was discussed earlier in the meeting.

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS


	19/033
	Item 12 Patrick Street One Way

The Board noted the content of the communication from a Peel resident dated 24 July 2019 concerning the speed of traffic implementing traffic calming and making Patrick Street one way. Ms Hannan advised she opposed the creation of a one way. The Chairman advised he had taken part in the Peel Traffic Management consultation group who had sought to address these issues and the project had not taken place because it was opposed by a small number of residents. The Chairman proposed the Peel Traffic Management Plan should be reviewed by the Department of Infrastructure. This was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board agreed by a majority vote of three to one with Ms Hannan opposing this proposal.

Item 13 40th Anniversary of 1979 Tynwald

The Board noted the content of the Central Registry communication dated 25 July 2019 concerning the display of the Tynwald Millennium Exhibition in Peel. Mr Convery proposed the Commissioners should host this exhibition subject to finding a suitable location. This was seconded by Ms Hannan and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 15 Consultation on Reform of the Planning System

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 2 August from the Department of Environment Food and Agriculture concerning a consultation on reforming the Planning System. Mr Convery proposed this matter should be considered by the Lead Member Committee for Property and Asset Management. This was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	ITEM 15 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

	19/034
	The Town Clerk reported he had received the legal easements and licenses for the Derby Road Shoprite Car Park, the Promenade Sewerage Pumping Station works and the pipeline for dewatering the silt which had been previously discussed by the Board. The Chairman proposed the Town Clerk should sign these documents on behalf of the Commissioners. This was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.

The Town Clerk reported he had received an application from Isle of Man Anti-Cancer to park a public information bus in the Derby Road Shoprite Car Park on 4 September between 10am and 4pm.  Ms Hannan proposed this application should be supported. This was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.

The Town Clerk reported he had received an application to use the Headland’s Field for car parking during the Centenary Centre’s Art Weekend on the 31 August 2019. Ms Hannan proposed this application should be supported. This was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.

The Town Clerk reported he had received a request from a Peel Resident in a terrace property to install a cable from their property, above head height, to charge an electric car parked on the roadside. The Chairman expressed concern relating to interference with the cable and ensuring it could be retained at an adequate height to ensure the safe passage of traffic. Ms Hannan expressed concern relating to the requirement for vehicles to be parked at a specific location on the public highway where designated parking did not exist. Mrs Moughtin stated the Department of Infrastructure in conjunction with utility company should be dealing with this issue and if possible private charging points should be made in the rear access lanes and not on the frontage of terrace properties. The Town Clerk recommended the Commissioners should advise the resident to place the cable underground if in a public area and to ensure the cable can either reach a private parking space or has the ability to serve a number of public parking spaces. He stated these arrangements would require the approval of the Department of Infrastructure.

Mrs Moughtin asked when the Department of Infrastructure would repair the harbour side railings on West Quay.

Mrs Moughtin asked why a pump was in action adjacent to the lifeboat building.

Mr Convery asked why a new mathematics teaching block was not being taken forward at the QE II School.

Mr Convery requested an update on the Men in Sheds proposal to construct a building on the land behind the Cathedral.

Ms Hannan requested an update on the regeneration of Michael Street and the removal of her name as the Commissioners’ contact for this project on the website.

Ms Hannan asked for the hedge on Rheast Lane to be cut back and to prevent water being discharged on lower Rheast Lane.

Ms Hannan requested an official reopening of the St Peter’s Clocktower following the refurbishment works.

The Chairman advised a Commissioner and a member of staff required overnight accommodation when they visited the United Kingdom to assess the hoist the Commissioners were seeking to buy. He proposed reasonable overnight accommodation expenses should be provided by the Commissioners. This was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.

No any other business items were raised by the Board or the officers. 

The meeting ended at 8:33pm
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